






Under this proposal, Humboldt Area Foundation (HAF) will be making grants to nonprofit to 
ensure the operational viability of key nonprofit agencies.  HAF is in a unique position to 
administer this program.  As the local community foundation since 1972, HAF provides grant 
funding to local nonprofits as a core part of its operations. In addition, HAF operates the 
Northern California Association of Nonprofits (NorCAN), which serves as a clearinghouse of 
information for local programs.  
 
The project is to support Humboldt County’s nonprofit organizations, which comprise an 
important economic driver in our local economy.  According to the Northern California 
Association of Nonprofits, the nonprofit sector accounts for 15% of the GDP of the entire state 
of California, with an even higher concentration in the northern coastal areas. 
 
The COVID-19 Shelter-In-Place (SIP) has had an adverse impact on many nonprofit 
organizations.  Many have historically relied on fund-raising galas and events for a large portion 
of their unrestricted funding, which is often what supports the key administrative positions of a 
nonprofit.  With the shelter-in-place restrictions likely to continue for large gatherings, many 
nonprofits will be facing staff reductions without new sources of funding.  At the same time, 
many nonprofits are facing increased demands from the constituencies they served as local 
unemployment has soared and classic support networks have been impacted.   
 
While HAF has significant resources, the size and scope of the impact of the pandemic far 
outstrip the resources it has to meet the needs. Humboldt County has an estimated 900 nonprofit 
organizations, many of which provide essential services that assist vulnerable populations such 
as families with children, elderly, those in need of medical services, and communities of color.  
HAF staff have had over 400 conversations with organizations and groups in the region  
 
The proposed Headwaters Fund grant will be used to make up to $10,000 grants to nonprofit 
organizations in Humboldt County struggling from the impacts of the Shelter-In-Place.  Each 
grant will be matched 1:1 by HAF’s COVID-19 Fund or other HAF resources. This will allow 
the service organizations to maintain employment and continue to provide essential services.    
The main beneficiaries of these grants will be the county as a whole, in that employment will be 
stabilized and services will continue.    
 
It is estimated that large events such as fund-raising dinners and auctions are not likely to be 
resumed for up to one year.  Therefore, HAF is looking at this one year window as the time for 
this type of grantmaking to continue.  With some hope that science will come up with treatments 
and a vaccine by then, the program should not need to be sustained beyond the one year 
timeframe. 
 
  




